
WAC 44-14-04003  Responsibilities of agencies in processing re-
quests.  (1) Similar treatment and purpose of the request. The act 
provides: "Agencies shall not distinguish among persons requesting re-
cords, and such persons shall not be required to provide information 
as to the purpose for the request" (except to determine if the request 
is seeking a list of individuals for a commercial use or would violate 
another statute prohibiting disclosure or restricting disclosure to 
only certain persons). RCW 42.56.080.1 The act also requires an agency 
to take the "most timely possible action on requests" and make records 
"promptly available." RCW 42.56.100 and 42.56.080. However, treating 
requestors similarly does not mean that agencies must process requests 
strictly in the order received because this might not be providing the 
"most timely possible action" for all requests. A relatively simple 
request need not wait for a long period of time while a much larger or 
more complex request is being fulfilled. Agencies are encouraged to be 
flexible and process as many requests as possible even if they are out 
of order.

(2) Purpose of request. An agency cannot require a requestor to 
state the purpose of the request (with limited exceptions). RCW 
42.56.080. However, in an effort to better understand the request and 
provide all responsive records, the agency can inquire about the pur-
pose of the request. The requestor is not required to answer the agen-
cy's inquiry (with limited exceptions as previously noted).

(3) Provide "fullest assistance" and "most timely possible ac-
tion." The act requires agencies to adopt and enforce reasonable rules 
to provide for the "fullest assistance" to a requestor. RCW 42.56.100. 
The "fullest assistance" principle should guide agencies when process-
ing requests. In general, an agency should devote sufficient staff 
time to processing records requests, consistent with the act's re-
quirement that fulfilling requests should not be an "excessive inter-
ference" with the agency's "other essential functions." RCW 42.56.100. 
The agency should recognize that fulfilling public records requests is 
one of the agency's duties, along with its others.

The act also requires agencies to adopt and enforce rules to pro-
vide for the "most timely possible action on requests." RCW 42.56.100. 
This principle should guide agencies when processing requests. It 
should be noted that this provision requires the most timely "possi-
ble" action on requests. This recognizes that an agency is not always 
capable of fulfilling a request as quickly as the requestor would 
like.

(4) Communicate with requestor. Communication is usually the key 
to a smooth public records process for both requestors and agencies.2 
Clear requests for a small number of records usually do not require 
predelivery communication with the requestor. However, when an agency 
receives a large or unclear request, the agency should communicate 
with the requestor to clarify the request. If a requestor asks for a 
summary of applicable charges before any copies are made, an agency 
must provide it. RCW 42.56.120 (2)(f). The requestor may then revise 
the request to reduce the number of requested copies. If the request 
is clarified or modified orally, the public records officer or desig-
nee should memorialize the communication in writing.

For large requests, the agency may ask the requestor to priori-
tize the request so that he or she receives the most important records 
first. If feasible, the agency should provide periodic updates to the 
requestor of the progress of the request. Similarly, the requestor 
should periodically communicate with the agency and promptly answer 
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any clarification questions. Sometimes a requestor finds the records 
he or she is seeking at the beginning of a request. If so, the reques-
tor should communicate with the agency that the requested records have 
been provided and that he or she is canceling the remainder of the re-
quest. If the requestor's cancellation communication is not in writ-
ing, the agency should confirm it in writing.

(5) Failure to provide initial response within five business 
days. Within five business days of receiving a request, an agency must 
provide an initial response to requestor. The initial response must do 
one of four things:

(a) Provide the record;
(b) Acknowledge that the agency has received the request and pro-

vide a reasonable estimate of the time it will require to further re-
spond;

(c) Seek a clarification of the request and if unclear, provide 
to the greatest extent possible a reasonable estimate of time the 
agency will require to respond to the request if it is not clarified; 
or

(d) Deny the request. RCW 42.56.520. An agency's failure to pro-
vide an initial response is arguably a violation of the act.3

(6) No duty to create records. An agency is not obligated to cre-
ate a new record to satisfy a records request.4 However, sometimes it 
is easier for an agency to create a record responsive to the request 
rather than collecting and making available voluminous records that 
contain small pieces of the information sought by the requestor or 
find itself in a controversy about whether the request requires the 
creation of a new record. The decision to create a new record is left 
to the discretion of the agency. With respect to databases, for exam-
ple, there is not always a simple dichotomy between producing an ex-
isting record and creating a new record.5 In addition, an agency may 
decide to provide a customized service and if so, assess a customized 
service charge for the actual costs of staff technology expertise nee-
ded to prepare data compilations, or when such customized access serv-
ices are not used by the agency for other business purposes. RCW 
42.56.120.

If the agency is considering creating a new record instead of 
disclosing the underlying records, or creating new records from a da-
tabase, it should obtain the consent of the requestor to ensure that 
the requestor is not actually seeking the underlying records, and de-
scribe any customized service charges that may apply.

Making an electronic copy of an electronic record is not "creat-
ing" a new record; instead, it is similar to copying a paper copy. If 
an agency translates a record into an alternative electronic format at 
the request of a requestor, the copy created does not constitute a new 
public record. RCW 42.56.120(1). Similarly, eliminating a field of an 
electronic record can be a method of redaction; it is like redacting 
portions of a paper record using a black pen or white-out tape to make 
it available for inspection or copying. Scanning paper copies to make 
electronic copies is a method of copying paper records and does not 
create a new public record. RCW 42.56.120(1).

(7) Provide a reasonable estimate of the time to respond. Unless 
it is providing the records or claiming an exemption from disclosure 
within the five-business day period, an agency must provide a reasona-
ble estimate of the time it will take to respond to the request. RCW 
42.56.520. Responding can mean processing the request (locating and 
assembling records, redacting, preparing a withholding log, making an 
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installment available, or notifying third parties named in the records 
who might seek an injunction against disclosure) or determining if the 
records are exempt from disclosure.

An estimate must be "reasonable." The act provides a requestor a 
quick and simple method of challenging the reasonableness of an agen-
cy's estimate. RCW 42.56.550(2). See WAC 44-14-08004 (5)(b). The bur-
den of proof is on the agency to prove its estimate is "reasonable." 
RCW 42.56.550(2).

To provide a "reasonable" estimate, an agency should not use the 
same estimate for every request. An agency should roughly calculate 
the time it will take to respond to the request and send estimates of 
varying lengths, as appropriate. Some very large requests can legiti-
mately take months or longer to fully provide. There is no standard 
amount of time for fulfilling a request so reasonable estimates should 
vary.

Some agencies send form letters with thirty-day estimates to all 
requestors, no matter the size or complexity of the request. Form let-
ter thirty-day estimates for every requestor, regardless of the nature 
of the request, are rarely "reasonable" because an agency, which has 
the burden of proof, could find it difficult to prove that every sin-
gle request it receives would take the same thirty-day period.

While not required,6 in order to avoid unnecessary litigation 
over the reasonableness of an estimate, an agency could briefly ex-
plain to the requestor the basis for the estimate in the initial re-
sponse. The explanation need not be elaborate but should allow the re-
questor to make a threshold determination of whether he or she should 
question that estimate further or has a basis to seek judicial review 
of the reasonableness of the estimate.

An agency should either fulfill the request within the estimated 
time or, if warranted, communicate with the requestor about clarifica-
tions or the need for a revised estimate.7 An agency should not ignore 
a request and then continuously send extended estimates. Routine ex-
tensions with little or no action to fulfill the request would show 
that the previous estimates probably were not "reasonable." Extended 
estimates are appropriate when the circumstances have changed (such as 
an increase in other requests or discovering that the request will re-
quire extensive redaction). An estimate can be revised when appropri-
ate, but unwarranted serial extensions have the effect of denying a 
requestor access to public records.

(8) Seek clarification of a request or additional time. An agency 
may seek a clarification of an "unclear" or partially unclear request. 
RCW 42.56.520. An agency can only seek a clarification when the re-
quest is objectively "unclear." Seeking a "clarification" of an objec-
tively clear request delays access to public records.

If the requestor fails to clarify an entirely unclear request, 
the agency need not respond to it further. RCW 42.56.520. However, an 
agency must respond to those parts of a request that are clear. If the 
requestor does not respond to the agency's request for a clarification 
within thirty days of the agency's request or other specified time, 
the agency may consider the request abandoned. If the agency considers 
the request abandoned, it should send a closing letter to the reques-
tor if it has not already explained when it will close a request due 
to lack of response by the requestor.

An agency may take additional time to provide the records or deny 
the request if it is awaiting a clarification. RCW 42.56.520. After 
providing the initial response and perhaps even beginning to assemble 
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the records, an agency might discover it needs to clarify a request 
and is allowed to do so. A clarification could also affect a reasona-
ble estimate.

(9) Preserving requested records. If a requested record is sched-
uled shortly for destruction, and the agency receives a public records 
request for it, the record cannot be destroyed until the request is 
resolved. RCW 42.56.100.8 Once a request has been closed, the agency 
can destroy the requested records in accordance with its retention 
schedule.

(10) Searching for records. An agency must conduct an objectively 
reasonable search for responsive records. The adequacy of a search is 
judged by the standard of reasonableness.9 A requestor is not required 
to "ferret out" records on his or her own. A reasonable agency search 
usually begins with the public records officer for the agency or a re-
cords coordinator for a department of the agency deciding where the 
records are likely to be and who is likely to know where they are. One 
of the most important parts of an adequate search is to decide how 
wide the search will be. If the agency is small, it might be appropri-
ate to initially ask all agency employees and officials if they have 
responsive records. If the agency is larger, the agency may choose to 
initially ask only the staff of the department or departments of an 
agency most likely to have the records. For example, a request for re-
cords showing or discussing payments on a public works project might 
initially be directed to all staff in the finance and public works de-
partments if those departments are deemed most likely to have the re-
sponsive documents, even though other departments may have copies or 
alternative versions of the same documents. Meanwhile, other depart-
ments that may have documents should be instructed to preserve their 
records in case they are later deemed to be necessary to respond to 
the request. The agency could notify the requestor which departments 
are being surveyed for the documents so the requestor may suggest oth-
er departments.

If agency employees or officials are using home computers, per-
sonal devices, or personal accounts to conduct agency business, those 
devices and accounts also need to be searched by the employees or of-
ficials who are using them when those devices and accounts may have 
responsive records.10 If an agency's contractors performing agency 
work have responsive public records of an agency as a consequence of 
the agency's contract, they should also be notified of the records re-
quest. It is better to be over inclusive rather than under inclusive 
when deciding which staff or others should be contacted, but not ev-
eryone in an agency needs to be asked if there is no reason to believe 
he or she has responsive records. An email to staff or agency offi-
cials selected as most likely to have responsive records is usually 
sufficient. Such an email also allows an agency to document whom it 
asked for records. Documentation of searches is recommended. The 
courts can consider the reasonableness of an agency's search when con-
sidering assessing penalties for an agency's failure to produce re-
cords.11

Agency policies should require staff and officials to promptly 
respond to inquiries about responsive records from the public records 
officer.

After records which are deemed potentially responsive are loca-
ted, an agency should take reasonable steps to narrow down the number 
of records to those which are responsive. In some cases, an agency 
might find it helpful to consult with the requestor on the scope of 
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the documents to be assembled. An agency cannot "bury" a requestor 
with nonresponsive documents. However, an agency is allowed to provide 
arguably, but not clearly, responsive records to allow the requestor 
to select the ones he or she wants, particularly if the requestor is 
unable or unwilling to help narrow the scope of the documents. If an 
agency does not find responsive documents, it should explain, in at 
least general terms, the places searched.12

(11) Expiration of reasonable estimate. An agency should provide 
a record within the time provided in its reasonable estimate or commu-
nicate with the requestor that additional time is required to fulfill 
the request based on specified criteria. A failure of an agency to 
meet its own internal deadline is not a violation of the act, assuming 
the agency is working diligently to respond to the request.13 Never-
theless, an agency should promptly communicate with a requestor when 
it determines its original estimate of time needs to be adjusted.

(12) Notice to affected third parties. Sometimes an agency de-
cides it must release all or a part of a public record affecting a 
third party. The third party can file an action to obtain an injunc-
tion to prevent an agency from disclosing it, but the third party must 
prove the record or portion of it is exempt from disclosure. RCW 
42.56.540. Before sending a notice, an agency should have a reasonable 
belief that the record is arguably exempt. Notices to affected third 
parties when the records could not reasonably be considered exempt 
might have the effect of unreasonably delaying the requestor's access 
to a disclosable record.

The act provides that before releasing a record an agency may, at 
its "option," provide notice to a person named in a public record or 
to whom the record specifically pertains (unless notice is required by 
law). RCW 42.56.540.14 This would include all of those whose identity 
could reasonably be ascertained in the record and who might have a 
reason to seek to prevent the release of the record. An agency has 
wide discretion to decide whom to notify or not notify. First, an 
agency has the "option" to notify or not (unless notice is required by 
law). RCW 42.56.540. Second, if it acted in good faith, an agency can-
not be held liable for its failure to notify enough people under the 
act. RCW 42.56.060. However, if an agency had a contractual obligation 
to provide notice of a request but failed to do so, the agency might 
lose the immunity provided by RCW 42.56.060 because breaching the 
agreement probably is not a "good faith" attempt to comply with the 
act.

The practice of many agencies is to give ten days' notice. Many 
agencies expressly indicate the deadline date on which it must receive 
a court order enjoining disclosure, to avoid any confusion or poten-
tial liability. More notice might be appropriate in some cases, such 
as when numerous notices are required, but every additional day of no-
tice is another day the potentially disclosable record is being with-
held. When it provides a notice, the agency should include in its cal-
culation the notice period in the "reasonable estimate" of time it 
provides to a requestor.

The notice informs the third party that release will occur on the 
stated date unless he or she obtains an order from a court enjoining 
release. The requestor has an interest in any legal action to prevent 
the disclosure of the records he or she requested. Therefore, the 
agency's notice should inform the third party that he or she should 
name the requestor as a party to any action to enjoin disclosure. If 
an injunctive action is filed, the third party or agency should name 
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the requestor as a party or, at a minimum, must inform the requestor 
of the action to allow the requestor to intervene.

(13) Later discovered records. If the agency becomes aware of the 
existence of records responsive to a request which were not provided, 
the agency should notify the requestor in writing, provide a brief ex-
planation of the circumstances, and provide the nonexempt records with 
a written explanation of any redacted or withheld records.

(14) Maintaining a log. Effective July 23, 2017, the agency must 
maintain a log of public records requests to include the identity of 
the requestor if provided by the requestor, the date the request was 
received, the text of the original request, a description of the re-
cords redacted or withheld and the reasons therefor, and the date of 
the final disposition of the request. RCW 40.14.026(4).
Notes: 1See also Op. Att'y Gen. 2 (1998).

 2See Hobbs v. State, 183 Wn. App. 925, 335 P.3d 1004, n.12 (2014) (Court of Appeals encouraged requestors to communicate with agencies 
about issues related to their records requests).

 3See Smith v. Okanogan County, 100 Wn. App. 7, 13, 994 P.2d 857 (2000) ("When an agency fails to respond as provided in RCW 42.17.320 
(42.56.520), it violates the act and the individual requesting the public record is entitled to a statutory penalty."); West v. State Dep't of Natural 
Res., 163 Wn. App. 235, 243, 258 P.3d 78 (2011) (failure to respond within five business days); Rufin v. City of Seattle, 199 Wn. App. 348, 398 
P.3d 1237 (2017) (failure to respond within five business days entitles plaintiff to seek attorneys' fees but not penalties).

 4Smith, 100 Wn. App. at 14.
 5Fisher Broadcasting v. City of Seattle, 180 Wn.2d 515, 326 P.3d 688 (2014).

 6Ockerman v. King County Dep't of Dev. & Envtl. Servs., 102 Wn. App. 212, 214, 6 P.3d 1215 (2000) (agency is not required to provide a 
written explanation of its reasonable estimate of time when it does not provide records within five days of the request).

 7Andrews v. Wash. State Patrol, 183 Wn. App. 644, 334 P.3d 94 (2014) (the act recognizes that agencies may need more time than initially 
anticipated to locate records).

 8An exception is some state-agency employee personnel records. RCW 42.56.110.
 9Neighborhood Alliance v. Spokane County, 172 Wn.2d 702, 261 P.3d 119 (2011); Forbes v. City of Gold Bar, 171 Wn. App. 857, 288 P.3d 384 

(2012).
 10O'Neill v. City of Shoreline, 170 Wn.2d 138, 240 P.3d 1149 (2010); Nissen v. Pierce County, 182 Wn.2d 363, 357 P.3d 45 (2015); West v. 

Vermillion, 196 Wn. App. 627, 384 P.3d 634 (2016).
 11Yousoufian v. Office of Ron Sims, 168 Wn.2d 444, 229 P.3d 735 (2010); Neighborhood Alliance, 172 Wn.2d at 728.
 12Neighborhood Alliance, 172 Wn.2d at 722.
 13Andrews v. Wash. State Patrol, 183 Wn. App. 644 at 653; Hikel v. Lynnwood, 197 Wn. App. 366, 389 P.3d 677 (2016).
 14The agency holding the record can also file a RCW 42.56.540 injunctive action to establish that it is not required to release the record or 

portion of it. An agency can also file an action under the Uniform Declaratory Judgments Act at chapter 7.24 RCW. Benton County v. Zink, 191 
Wn. App. 194, 361 P.2d 283 (2015).

[Statutory Authority: RCW 42.56.570. WSR 18-06-051, § 44-14-04003, 
filed 3/2/18, effective 4/2/18. Statutory Authority: 2005 c 483 § 4, 
amending RCW 42.56.570. WSR 07-13-058, § 44-14-04003, filed 6/15/07, 
effective 7/16/07. Statutory Authority: 2005 c 483 § 4, RCW 42.17.348. 
WSR 06-04-079, § 44-14-04003, filed 1/31/06, effective 3/3/06.]
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